




Memorandum of Understanding  
Between 

KALAMAZOO EDUCATION ASSOCIATION 
And 

KALAMAZOO PUBLIC SCHOOLS 
 
The parties memorialize the following regarding the Kalamazoo Public Schools virtual learning 
option for the 2021-2022 school year and 2022-2023: 
 
A. Each party reserves its legal position regarding whether the Kalamazoo Public Schools’ 
virtual learning option qualifies as a prohibited subject of bargaining under section 15(3) of the 
Public Employment Relations Act (“PERA”), MCL 423.215(3) and section 15(11)(a) of PERA, 
MCL 423.215(11)(a). 
 
B. The District intends to fill all teaching vacancies, whether teachers of record or teacher 
mentors of students, with the KEA collective bargaining unit members in accordance with the 
Master Agreement. The District will first ask for volunteers. 
 
C. The District asserts that class size in this pilot program is a prohibited topic (See A Above). 
The District states that class size will be determined by the needs of the program. This 
memorandum does not indicate that the Association consents to deviation from the Master 
Agreement in terms of class size. 

D. All teachers and staff shall work from their assigned building. They will report to a fulltime 
administrator for the virtual programs, and there will be a staff member assigned from the 
technology department. 
 
E. The scheduled hours at the designated virtual school site are from 8:49 am to 4:00 pm. For 
elementary and 8:55 am to 4:00 pm for secondary. Duty free lunch of 30 minutes shall be 
provided for each teacher. Teachers may request flexible hours and receive prior written 
approval from the virtual administrator, but the District will not be responsible for providing 
computer technology equipment for home use. 
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